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REPORT OF THE WCO PRIVATE SECTOR CONSULTATIVE GROUP TO THE WCO POLICY COMMISSION

Brussels; 22 June, 2010

Twenty-five companies and associations (with thirty-six delegates) attended the 16th meeting of the Private Sector Consultative Group, held June 20-21, 2010 in Brussels.  They are:

AAEI

APL Limited

BASC (Business Alliance for Secure Commerce)

BP

De La Rue

Deutsche Post DHL

FedEx

FIATA (International Federation of Freight Forwarders Associations) 
GEA (Global Express Association)

General Motors

Hutchison Port Holdings

IAPH (International Association of Ports and Harbors)

IATA (International Air Transport Association)

IBM

ICC (International Chamber of Commerce)

ICS (International Chamber of Shipping)

IFCBA (International Federation of Customs Brokers Associations)

JMCTI (Japan Machinery Center for Trade and Investment)

Limited Brands

Microsoft

Nissan

OPORA Russia

Pfizer

Samsung Electronics

WSC (World Shipping Council)

We were delighted to welcome two of our new members to the meeting: APL Limited, represented by Earl Agron and OPORA Russia, represented by Leonid Lozbenko.  We thank Tim Van Oost of BP for his contribution to the PSCG as Vice-Chair 2008-2010. Debbie Turnbull of IBM was elected Vice-Chair for 2010-12. 

We are grateful that both the WCO Secretary General and Chairman took time to meet with us informally to share their views on a range of issues – those discussions always sharpen our focus and insight, and are especially important in this year of Customs-Business Partnership.

Comments on Economic Recovery

At our meeting with the Policy Commission in December, 2008 in Buenos Aires, the Secretary General asked us to comment on the impact of the global financial crisis on business, with specific attention to the interface between Customs and trade. At that time, we indicated that the effect of the financial crisis on our members was immediate and severe. Since that time we have been carefully watching the response of Customs administrations in many countries of the world to see if there have been trade facilitation efforts on the part of Customs during this difficult time, if Customs has simply maintained the status quo, or if there was an increase in enforcement and penalty activity. Of course, we had hoped for the first possibility, but recognized the possibility of the latter. This meeting seemed like a good opportunity to share our observations with you.

First, there is some good news about economic recovery. This year is better than last year. We are seeing clear growth in Asia and many developing countries.  The automotive companies have experienced a return to profitability.  One of our members described the overall feeling as one of cautious optimism.

But we do have concerns. The situation in Europe caused one of our members to comment on the “dismal outlook” here. Even considering the areas of growth previously mentioned, we are still not back to 2008 levels of economic activity and profitability. We have concerns about the stability and sustainability of the recovery we are seeing; we think it is fragile. We also have concerns with the capacity for growth when recovery becomes more robust. For example, there is a forecast of a significant shortage of containers. Changes in shipping patterns to save on fuel costs and to remain cost efficient mean that ships are moving more slowly, journeys are taking longer, more containers are on the water at any given time, and there is little production of new containers.

We spent considerable time during our meeting sharing information about our relationship with Customs in the context of the global financial crisis since 2008. Unfortunately, there was not a single example among our members where Customs had facilitated trade during this difficult time.  Indeed, there is no doubt that we are seeing increased enforcement action, including inspections, even among the PSCG “trusted traders”.  One of our members has experienced a 2 ½ times increase in Customs audits around the world. Members agreed that there is increased scrutiny in both developed and developing countries. Audits are staying open longer than ever before, and it is harder for our member companies to move to closure of audit files. There has also been an overall increase in penalties. In addition to this, there has been a more difficult approach to mitigation of penalties in those countries where mitigation options are available. Concerns were expressed about inconsistencies in classification and valuation, and several members commented on difficulties with transfer pricing and tax policy, as well as with increased enforcement action of other government agencies.

We also have concerns about the impact of the financial crisis on resource allocation by Customs. We know that your resources are more limited than ever and we are concerned with how they are being deployed. We have seen delays in inspections and processing which may be directly related to resource allocation issues. We also have concerns in many countries about recruitment and training of Customs officers, not only in these difficult economic times, but in the midst of a generational shift in most Customs administrations.

WCO Publications Policy

Although the PSCG has not been directly involved in the focus group or working group activities considering the question of WCO policy on publications, we have had several meetings with the WCO on this difficult question. We do appreciate the revenue challenges for the organization, especially during these difficult financial times. The PSCG position on publications is based on our belief that there are significant benefits to both WCO members and the private sector making information as widely available as possible.  These include improved compliance, accurate and efficient automated processes, and increased awareness of WCO standards and guidelines. All of these represent cost savings in a broader context and perhaps in the longer term. 

We have recommended that information be made available without charge if:

· it is essential to trade compliance (such as the Harmonized System or Explanatory Notes),

· it facilitates management of trade data globally (such as the WCO Data Model), or

· it is of strategic importance to the WCO and its members (such as the Revised Kyoto Convention).
SAFE Working Group

Since the PSCG last met with the Policy Commission in December, we have reported to and participated in the SAFE Working Group meeting in April. From the report of the SAFE Working Group, the Policy Commission will be asked to endorse the SAFE Package which includes the PSCG AEO Benefits document. We are delighted that this PSCG work has been received in the spirit in which it was done – to assist with the implementation of AEO programmes in a constructive way. The PSCG thanks those member administrations who participate in the SAFE Working Group with us.

We have two other documents which the SAFE Working Group will be considering at its next meeting in October. One is the Globally Harmonized AEO Application and Self-Assessment Criteria, the other is a paper on time limits for advance reporting of export data. We believe this work will:

· encourage mutual recognition of AEO programmes,

· facilitate implementation of AEO programmes, and

· facilitate participation of SMEs in AEO programmes.

. 

We look forward to a good discussion of these papers, and welcome any questions or comments in advance of the meeting through the SAFE Working Group.

One of the other issues of discussion at the SAFE Working Group is trade recovery. Some of us have been directly engaged with our national administrations in discussions of trade recovery, and we are most interested in directly participating in the WCO’s discussions of this important issue. We encourage the development of clear plans for trade recovery/business resumption, in partnership with and clearly communicated to trade.

 Risk Management 

The position of the PSCG in support of risk management is well known. We believe it is not only a viable and necessary alternative to 100% scanning, but it is also the key to trade facilitation. As those who are at the borders of your countries, on the ground, we know how critical risk management is. We spent some time at our meeting talking about the distinction between risk assessment, where decisions are often made at the political level for political reasons, and the application of effective, layered risk management. 

The PSCG strongly believes that Customs administrations should be moving to audit-based controls, looking at companies rather than transactions. This is especially important at this time of hopeful, but still fragile, economic recovery. 

The Future

When we meet with you, we like to say “we’re here to help”. But what does that mean, especially in this year of Customs Business Partnership?

We intend to spend some time in the next six months, before we meet with you again, looking at two things.  First, we are hoping to identify priority issues we can work on, together, as we move ahead. We are currently engaged in a PSCG priority setting exercise, and it is likely our list will include risk management, trade facilitation, trade recovery, coordinated border management and globally networked Customs. We know these are also your priorities. 

Second, we want to do some further thinking about investment and how we can best mobilize the resources of PSCG members to support WCO initiatives in capacity building, and make a direct contribution to the prosperity of WCO members.  Our PSCG companies are making investment decisions every day about where to locate their manufacturing plants and service hubs, and how borders work is an important factor when those decisions are made.

As we think these through, we welcome any comments you may have about our work – what we have done to date or what we can do in the future.  We would also welcome your views on opportunities for PSCG engagement and leadership regionally.

Finally, all of us in the PSCG have benefitted directly from the wisdom and experience of Mike Schmitz during his term as Director of Compliance and Facilitation. He has worked tirelessly in support of risk management, never forgetting the importance of trade facilitation during a time when many of us were preoccupied with security.  He always made himself available to us, and he always made a difference to our discussions, in the most positive way. The PSCG is grateful for all his efforts and wishes Mike the very best as he retires from the WCO.

Respectfully submitted,

Carol West, 

Chair, WCO Private Sector Consultative Group
www.wcopscg.org
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